

from the editor E. g.y. Hul

AN OPEN LETTER to the USATF president, Bill Roe, and the CEO, Craig Masback.

Dear Bill & Craig—You signed the letter that came to me some weeks back with the ballot for this year's class of the Hall Of Fame. My response is simple: thanks, but no thanks. Once again I'll avail myself of the opportunity not to vote (anybody miss me yet?), for the simple reason that the whole HOF procedure is so goofy I use my non-participation as a form of protest. And as a hope that you can upgrade the HOF process, as you have done with so many other parts of the organization.

It's time for me to be mean to the Hall Of Fame again

I also hope that when the new Hall Of Fame opens at the Armory next year the mechanism for installing people is something to be proud of, not head-scratched over.

I realize that as heads of a volunteer organization set up along democratic lines you're very much at the mercy of your constituents. But if ever there was something that could use a little less democracy, it's the HOF process. As I headlined a previous rant on this subject back in the March

'96 issue, "Democracy Has No Place In Hall Of Fame Voting."

The problem starts early in the process. There are those in your organization who are proud that "anyone can make a nomination." That's a weakness, not a strength. So is the fact that just about everyone has a vote. That last is hyperbole, of course, but the voting rolls are bloated with a preponderance of people who may never have heard of all of each year's nominees, let alone be able to make a cogent decision on how to separate them.

The most senior nominee on the '02 ballot was born some 125 years ago and died more than 60 years ago. How many association presidents, standing sports committee members and reigning national champions—just to name a few categories of iffy voters—do you think know enough history to vote properly? Do you think it a coincidence that of this year's 11 nominees the 4 who got in were from among the 5 youngest?

At this point I'd like to clarify that I have no particular gripes with this year's elected quartet— Earl Bell, Steve Scott, Gwen Torrence and Larry Young. All have legitimate claims to be in the Hall, although in my not-so-humble opinion their elections came at the expense of even more qualified candidates who weren't even among the nominees. And the nomination of some of the others was definitely questionable.

Of course I'm cognizant of the fact that USATF inherited a flawed product. When the first track HOF was established independently in West Virginia in the early '70s we all had high hopes and many of the sport's best minds were in on the ground floor. But somehow the process went awry early on, with an old-boys-club hijacking the process. Robert Simpson was installed the first year and Bob Hayes (see p. 49) had to wait until the third?!! But I digress.

I was particularly turned off to the HOF by two other developments this year. One was somebody suggesting I support a nomination because athlete X was dying and it would be a nice present. The other was a concerted effort by supporters of one nominee to gain election through a blitz of mail supporting the candidacy. This isn't supposed to be a popularity contest.

Which leads me to my final gripe. The way the HOF biographies are written, you'd think they were obituaries. They're supposed to be well-reasoned lists of qualifications, unencumbered with sentimentalism and irrelevancies that serve only to distract from the task at hand.

Having polio as a child isn't a viable HOF credential. Nor should voters care about whether or not an athlete-nominee had a decent coaching career. (If you were neither good enough coach nor athlete can you get into the HOF by being mediocre at both, based on some warped combination of cosmic karma?) Should somebody be nominated even though their only Olympic medal was won representing another country? Does having kids who performed well count? How about being a New York City policeman? All these "credentials" were a part of this year's ballot.

Again, my congratulations to those who got in-and my condolences to those not-nominatedbut-deserving ones left waiting in the wings, perhaps with little hope of ever getting recognized, through no fault of their own.

Track & Field News The Bible Of The Sport Since 1948 Founded by Bert & Cordner Nelson

E. GARRY HILL — Editor ED FOX — Publisher

EDITORIAL STAFF

Sieg Lindstrom	Managing Editor
Jon Hendershott	Associate Editor
Dan Lilot	Statistician

BUSINESS STAFF

Janet Vitu	Executive Publisher
Tom Jordan	. Advertising Director
Jenny Hernandez	Office Manager
Iraida Funtanilla	. Circulation Manager
Teresa Tam	Art Director

WORLD RANKINGS COMPILERS

Jonathan Berenbom, Jeff Hollobaugh, Richard Hymans, Dave Johnson, Nejat Kök, R.L. Quercetani (European Editor)

SENIOR EDITORS

Bob Bowman (Walking), Roy Conrad (Special Projects), Jim Dunaway & Bob Hersh (Eastern), Ben Hall (Webmeister), Mike Kennedy (High School Women), Walt Murphy (Relays), Jack Shepard (High

U.S. CORRESPONDENTS

John Auka, Jed Brickner, Bill Buchalter, Mike Byrnes, Pete Cava, Gene Cherry, Keith Conning, Toby Cook, Cheryl Davis, Scott Davis, Elliott Denman, Peter Diamond,

J. Fred Duckett, John Gillespie, Rich Gonzalez, Ed Gordon, Ed Grant, George Grenier, Brian Harris, Sean Hartnett, Mike Hubbard, Tom Jennings, Roger Jennings,

Kim Koffman, Don Kopriva, Ruth Laney, Glen McMicken, Larry Newman, Jack Pfeifer, Shawn Price, Bob Ramsak, Harv Rentschler, Kirk Reynolds, Jim Rorick,

Rich Sands, Kevin Saylors, Mike Scott, Doug Speck, Jim Spier, Don Steffens, Larry Story, Carol R. Swenson, Gary Trigueiro, Steve Vaitones, David Woods

INTERNATIONAL CORRESPONDENTS

Steven Downes, Matti Hannus, Jirí Havlín, P.N. Heidenstrom, Ian Hodge, Atsushi Hoshino, Mike Hurst, Paul Jenes, Alfons Juck,

A. Lennart Julin, Duncan Mackay, Peter Matthews, Phil Minshull, Ken Nakamura, Rey O'Neal, Bob Sparks, Isao Sugawara, Sergey Tikhonov, Andrew Trummer, Chris Turner, Mel Watman

PHOTOGRAPHERS

Claus Andersen, Ken Andersen, Greg Armstrong, David Benyak, John Burke, Rich Clarkson, Lisa Coniglio, John Conley, Tony Duffy, David B. Dumas, Jean-Pierre Durand,

Don Gosney, Anthony R. Jones, Kirby Lee, Bill Leung Jr., Brian J. Myers, David Peterson, Mike Powell, Victor Sailer, Mark Shearman, Chai von der Laage, Doug Wells

6 - November 2002 Track & Field News